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Continuationof theWorldRecovery
in 1987andBeyond

byLawrenceR. Klein

For morethan 4 years, the main in-
dustrial countries of the world have
been on a recovery path, and it is im-
portant to ask whether the process will
continue, and, if so, for how long? In
the United States, we look for an eco-
nomic downturn every 4 years, but the
business cycle period is erratic and,
occasionally, a turning point can be
skipped, as in the decade of the 1960s.
Also, the degree of regularity varies
from country to country, and it is nec-
essary to consider the economic situa-
tion in Europe, Japan, and many parts of
the developing world in order to get the
total picture.

The United States gave a strong
thrust to the world economyin 1984 but
was disappointing in 1985. Again in
1986, overall performance has been only
mediocre. Inflation continues to be
restrained--a good outcome, unemployment
persists--a bad outcome, growth averages
between 3 and 4 percent; large
trade/payment imbalances offset one an-
other; world trade volume has picked up
a bit but is still sluggish; interest
rates have trended slightly downwards;
and large exchange rate adjustments are
taking place, with some currencies
strongly appreciating and some deprecia-
ting. Mainly, the exchange market has
featured a significant fall in the value
of the U.S. dollar. Markets for primary
commodities, which affect export earn-
ings of developing countries, have re-
mained in a condition of over supply.

The overall performance characteris-
tics for 1986 are not expected to change
very much in 1987. That means that the
recovery process is expected to continue
in the coming year at a slow pace and
that the large imbalances in the world
economy are not going to be corrected
very quickly. The large adjustment
exemplified by the dollar's fall has
done some work but not enough to satis-

fy people who anxiously watch for a
significant decline in the American
trade/payments deficit and corresponding
declines in the surplus accounts for
Germanyand Japan. But growth of real
exports are weakening in Germany-ana
Japan, and they are looking more towards
domestic growth to get their economies
improving. Japan has taken some fiscal
and monetary measures to do this, while
Germany has been benefiting from low
energy and commodityprices, leading to
renewed consumer spending. There will
probably be additional stimulative mea-
sures in these surplus countries. The
dollar should be falling further. There
needs to be a wider spectrum of dollar
depreciation--against some Pacific area
currencies, Canada, and some Latin
American currencies--before we see bet-
ter balance achieved in the amount that
is needed in order to hold off protec-
tionist tendencies. So far the most
drastic forms of protectionism have not
been initiated.

liThe overall performance characteristics
for 1986 are not expected to change very
much in 1987.11 .

There are few bright spots in the
world economy, but a few nations are
doing quite well. South Korea and Tai-
wan continue to expand at high rates
without incurring inflation, and they
are both running current account sur-
pluses. Korea expects to be able to
reduce foreign indebtedness in a couple
of years; this is a new and welcome
prospect. The Pacific Area as a whole
is doing better than most other develop-
ing areas, but there are obvious trouble
spots or disappointing performances in
Malaysia, Singapore, Indonesia and the
Philippines. Thailand is well situated,
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between the best and the worst~ but the
economy is on a healthy track and not
entirely paralyzed by the effects of the
U.S. Farm Bill on rice and other commo-
dities.

Eventually commodityprices will pick
up if the economic recovery can be con-
tinued, even if at a moderate pace. Oil
prices face a special situation, and
output will have to be curtailed in
order to keep the price between $15 and
$20 per barrel.

China, India, and Pakistan are all
keeping up the Asian contribution to
world recovery. In Latin America, Bra-
zil is the largest economy, by far, and
is doing very well at this time, rival-
ing South Korea and Taiwan in production
growth, but not in restraining infla-
tion. The rest of Latin America does
not look as good as the Asia/Pacific
area, but there is every reason to be
hopeful that improved times lie ahead.
Africa and the Middle East are the
trouble spots amongthe economies of the
third world.

The socialist countries are plodding
along, looking to benefit from economic
reforms and technological change.
Technically, however, they are followers
--not leaders--and will improve living
standards very slowly. They definitely
need a world arms accord that will en-
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Summary of the World Economy
Projections for 1987-90 (percent change)

1986 1987 1988 1989 1990

World Trade 3.0 3.0 4.4 4.7 5.7

World GDP 3.3 3.9 3.7 3.3 3.5

OECDInflation 3.7 4.2 4.6 4.9 4.8

OECDUnemployment 8.2 7.9 8.0 7.9 8.0

able them to devote fewer resources to
defense, in favor of production for
better living conditions.

Business cycles have not been eradi-
cated, and we can worry about signifi-
cant downturns before this decade is
over. A correction does not appear to
be on the immediate horizon, for 1987-
88, but the same cannot be said for
1989-90.

The gradual fall of the U.S. dollar
--at about 2 percent per month for more
than 20 months--has been remarkable. It
has occurred without a rise in American
and other interest rates. This has been
due to coordinated monetary policy among
the money-center nations and to con-
tinued confidence in the holding of
dollar-denominated assets. There is
reason to be concerned about the contin-
uation of that feeling of confidence as
a consequence of the scandals in Wall
Street and the White House. These situa-
tions must be watched closely to see if
there is a sharp break in confidence
that could cause a shift from the "soft-
landing" adjustment to the "crash-Iand-
ing" scenario.

It is not just an American problem,
but the whoI e war I d I S prob I em to keep
the dollar on a depreciation path of 2
percent per month, while broadening the
scope of depreciation. This is the best
bet for keeping trade relations on a
liberal course, and for keeping the U.S.
recovery continuing, while the other
major industrial countries make their
contribution to extending the pattern of
steady growth.

At the meetings of project LINK,
hosted by ESCAPand many other support-
ers in Bangkok during September, we made
the kind of projection that I have des-
cribed here--eschewing the "crash-Iand-
ing" scenario. Since that time, the
U.S. and Japanese economies appear to be
a trifle weaker, but the same overall
pattern emerges. The accompanying table,
revised during the autumn, provides an
updating of our results from Bangkok.
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An EconomicForecastfor 1987- 1991
by VirabongsaRamangkura

-

In the attempt to surmise what expan-
sion path the Thai economy will follow
during 1987, it is worthwhile to look
back to 1986 and highlight some of the
major events~at play.

During 1986 two major shocks have
occurred: the sudden decline in the
world price of oil by around 40% and the
appreciation of the yen by almost 50%
compared to the dollar. Another was the
passage of the U.S. Farm Act. The world
interest rate also fell. On the domes-
tic front, the government has introduced
a number of policies designed to stimu-
late the economy, such as a decrease in
the domestic oil price, a reduction in
electricity charges and a lower domestic
interest rate.

With the exception of the U.S. Farm
Act, these changes have all contributed
favorably to the rise of the Thai econo-
my in the later half of 1986. The inter-
pretation of these indicators is as
follows:

1. The first nine months of 1986 saw
a boom in manufactured exports, which is
partly a delayed effect of the devalua-
tion in 1984, and also a result of a
continued depreciation of the baht
against the average basket of currencies
of major trading partners, especially
Japan. Between the first six months of
1985 and 1986, statistics show that the
balance of trade deficit dropped from
36.9 billion baht to only 8.5 billion
baht and that of current account deficit
from 28.4 billion baht to a surplus of
3.6 billion baht over the same period.

2. The changes in the exchange rates
made imported goods from Japan, and
other non-US trading partners, much more
expensive.

Dr. Virabongsa Ramangkura is the Director
of the Macroeconomic Policy Program at
TDRI, a member of the Eastern Seaboard
Development Committee, the Executive
Board of the NESDB, Economic Adviser to
the Prime Minister and Adviser to the
Council of Economic Ministers.

3. Together with the boomin exports,
the decline in oil prices has bought
substantial savings to the economy of
about 22 billion baht on the oil import
bill.

4. While the general situation has
picked up, the agricultural sector still
suffered from both the bad weather and
also the chronic downfall in crop
prices. The production of rice, cassava
and maize are expected to decline com-
pared to 1985 and growth may even be
negative.

5. Despite the decline in agricultur-
al export prices, particularly the price
of rice which declined by 20%, they have
been offset by a large increase in
volume, mostly drawn from the previous
year's production. In fact, the volume
of rice export in 1986 will be close to
the target of 4.5 million tons.

6. There has been substantial de-
stocking, and hence very low or even
negative growth in gross investment
during the first part of 1986. With
oil, rice and cassava alone, the de-
crease in stock is expected to be around
7,000 million baht or 3%of the total
domestic investment. How€ver, it is
likely that de-stocking has contributed
at least 10,000 million baht to the
improvement in the current account.

A classic indicator corresponding to
the upswing of the Thai economyin the
later half of 1986 has been the percent-
age change of fuel consumption. Figure
1 plots the percentage change of fuel
consumption (regular, premiumand die-
sel) compared to the same month in 1985.
It shows clearly that from August 1985
until May1986 there was just about zero
growth compared to the previous year.
In June, consumption picked up and since
then there has been persistent growth
for five solid months. This suggests
that, at least for transportation, the
situation has picked up since the middle
of the year. A simi lar trend can be
observed for electricity consumption and
non-oil imports.
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Figure 1 Percentage Change in Oil Consumption
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Outlook over the Sixth Plan

Due to the huge change in the econo-
mic environment during 1986, TDRI has
revised some of its assumptions, partic-
ularly with respect to the future of oil
prices. NowTDRIassumes that oil prices
will stabilize around $15.9 per barrel
and increase by $2 from 1988 and after.
World GDPis assumed to grow by 3.7% in
1987, 3.5% in 1988 and 3.2% thereafter.
World inflation is assumed to be 2% per
annum and rise to 2.25% as oil prices
start to increase again in 1988. Remit-
tances are assumed to fall by 5%in 1987
before levelling out. Exchange rates
are assumed unchanged where the dollar
takes the value of 26.25 baht for the
remainder of the Sixth Plan. Lastly, it
is assumed that there will be no major
trade restrictions from the trading
partners.

Domestically, public employment is
assumed to grow at 2%and investment at
3%per annumin real terms.

Fromthe given assumption, the fore-
casts of real GDPgrowth by industries
are presented in Table 1. In 1987 real
GDPgrowth is expected to be 5.4% indi-
cating that the economyis on the rise
and it seems that, during the second
half of 1986, Thailand has not seen the
full benefit of the oil price decrease,
the export boomand other policy mea-
sures that have been introduced. The
full effects of favorable exogenous
changes will be seen 1987.

Growth is expected to slow down in
1988 and into 1900, as agriculture moves
along a rather low growth path between
1.3% to 1.7%. The world economyis as-
sumed to grow slower and the oil price
to rise through the Sixth Plan period.
The rate of growth should pick up again
towards the end of the Plan as a larger
share of manufactured exports in the
total exports continually push up the
growth of total exports.

However, as economic activity accel-
erates in the latter part of 1986 and
1987 and restocking takes place, it is
expected that non-oil imports will con-
tinue an upward trend in 1987. In 1987
agricultural exports are also expected
to decline slightly due to poor produc-
tion in 1986. Overall, it is expected
that the current account deficit will
increase to around 12 billion baht in
1987. From 1991, as the oil price is
expected to deteriorate by $2 every
year, the deficit will increase to
around 28 billion baht towards the end
of the Sixth Plan. Nevertheless, the
manufactured exports, which show an
average growth of 15% throughout the
Plan and will take up a larger propor-
tion of the merchandise exports, will
help keep the current account in check.

Lastly, concerning the stock of debt,
if the 50%appreciation of the yen is
taken into account and assuming that 30%
of outstanding debt is dominated in yen,
then the stock of debt will increase by
about US$2 billion in 1987. The ratio
of debt to GDPdoes however decline by
2.7%, from 38.4% to 35.7% and by 1991 is
expected to drop to 32%. This apprecia-
tion alone accounts for about a 5 to 6
percent point increase in the ratio of
debt to GDPcompared to the case of no
appreciation.

Table 1 Real GDP Growth by Industries

(percent)

Total Agriculture Manufacturing Services
3.9 .2 6.0 4.4

5.4 2.4 6.2 6.1
4.5 1.7 5.5 5.1
4.3 1.3 4.3 5.4

4.2 1.7 4.6 5.0
4.8 2.2 5.4 5.4

1986

1987

1988

1989

1990

1991
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Thailand'sTransformationintoa

NewlyIndustrializedCountry

Thailand has changed dramatically in
the past three decades--from an economy
almost wholly revolving around rice into
a diversified economywith a manufactur-
ing sector taking up nearly as large a
share of GDPas agriculture.

This change in basic economic struc-
ture has been accompanied by changes in
the pattern of trade, the composition of
the labor force, reductions in incidence
of poverty and in government policies on
economic matters.

In a series of papers from the
project Thailand's Transformation into a
Newly Industrialized Country (NIC), TDRI
researchers have concluded that in the
next five years or so, there will natur-
ally be further change in Thailand's
economic structure. Given that the rate
of change has been so rapid in previous
decades--with the buildup of the manu-
facturing sector from a tiny base--it is
likely that the pace of change will be
slower in the next five to ten years. At
the same time, world and domestic condi-
tions will likely dictate that the rate
of economic growth--so rapid in the
1960s and 1970s--will also be slower,
but still satisfactory.

However, the likelihood that the pace
of structural change will slow should
not obscure or lessen the importance of
the fact that continuing important
change is underway in Thailand. In the
next five years, the country's manufac-
turing sector will likely become larger
than the agriculture sector in terms of
production value and share of GDPvalue-
added. While agriculture will certainly
remain the most important sector in
terms of employmentby far, it maywell
be displaced as the leading contributor
to overall GDP. One scenario in these
papers predicts that manufacturing could
account for 25.7%of GDPby 1991 (com-
pared with 21.3%in 1985), while agri-
culture in 1991 would remain at roughly
the 23.7% share it had in 1985.

This change, or any similar one in
which manufacturing GDPshare surpasses

or equals agriculture's share, would be
significant. It would indicate that by
some definitions, Thailand could be
considered a newly industrialized coun-
try (NIC). Definitions of what consti-
tutes a NICvary widely. But the World
Bank considers countries that have a
manufacturing sector making up somewhere
between 22% and 27%of GDP to have
reached the standard of a NIC.

If a NIC is defined partly by
achievement of a certain level, and
quite a high one, of per capita income
in the thousands of dollars--as in the
case of the Asian NICs of Korea, Taiwan,
Hong Kongand Singapore--then Thailand
will not achieve NICstatus in the next
25 years, much less in the next five.
But if a lower standard of per capita
income is accepted--but one which still
indicates a large majority of the popu-
lation is above a defined poverty level
--then Thailand could qualify as a NIC,
given the consideration that its manu-
facturing sector will equal or exceed in
value its agriculture sector (and espe-
cially given that the manufacturing
sector has been built up from an insig-
nificant base 25 years ago into a pivo-
tal position).

For Thai economic policy makers, the
question isn't really when the country
will join the ranks of the world's NICs;
the question is what policies should
'Thailand follow in the next several
important years that will help make for
the smoothest transition to being a NIC,
particularly given important external
factors that the country may have little
or no control over. For instance, the
questions include: What kind of fiscal
and monetary policies should be followed
that would encourage desirable invest-
ments and appropriate types of indus-
trialization without causing great po-
tential disruptions to financial insti-
tutions or fiscal instability for the
country? Can Thailand make the transi-
tion of the next few years in a way that
manufacturing will be able to generate
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more employmentthan it has up till now?
Howcan Thailand import or create tech-
nologies that will increase the coun-
try's capability of getting nearer the
new frontier of comparative advantage?

A central consideration for policy
makers--however a NIC is defined--is
that Thailand diversify its industrial
base and compete fiercely with other
countries specifically in manufactured
exports. Agriculture, the economy's
mainstay fbr decades, will remain ex-
tremely important--particularly for ab-
sorbing labor--but its prospects are far
from rosy. A long trend toward lower
farm gate prices for many key crops plus
the fact that Thailand essentially can-
not open any more land (the land fron-
tier having been reached) would indicate
rather strict limits on what agriculture
can contribute to future growth.

The constraints on agriculture come
at a time the Thai labor force is grow-
ing at its fastest rate in modern
history. In each of the years of the
Sixth Plan, 1987-1991, the force will
have more than 800,000 new entrants a
year. If manufacturing and other sectors
cannot increase the rate at which they
create jobs, unemploymentwill become a
serious socioeconomic problem. Already,
the past few years have seen an alarming
increase in the level of unemployment
among educated youths due to several
reasons--the economic slowdown, govern-
ment restrictions on expansion of the
civil service and a mismatch between the
types of graduates produced and skills
needed. Meanwhile, there is little like-
lihood that the large number of Thais
working in the Middle East can be in-
creased. At home, tourism can become an
increasingly important employer but it
can only provide a fraction of the new
jobs needed in the next few years. After
the early 1990s, Thailand will get some
relief as past successes in cutting the
population growth rate will translate
into smaller numbers of new entrants in
the labor force--but the situation will
be difficult in the next five years.

Thailand's best long-term hope for
sustaining economic growth and creating
jobs--which means further progress in
reducing incidence of poverty--is a
robust manufacturing sector with export
products that can compete on world mar-
kets. Thailand has been able to expand

its manufacturing base in the past
decade thanks in part to rapid expansion
of manufactured exports. If they could
continue to growat the samerate as in
the 1970s, then Thailand's path to
becoming a NICcould be smoothed sub-
stantially.

However, it is unlikely manufactured
exports can grow that fast as the over-
all trade outlook isn't nearly as good
as in the 1970s. It has been seriously
clouded by the recent trend toward pro-
tectionism seen in industrial countries.
The free trade environment of the 1970s
has given way to a mass of restrictions
and barriers that dampen if not serious-
ly threaten prospects for a developing
country such as Thailand to expand key
manufactured export items and also build
up new ones.

Slowdowns in trade plus the protec-
tionism trend have made it difficult for
Thailand to emulate the export-led
industrialization of the first genera-
tion of Asian NICs. Thailand will have
to struggle to establish its position in
the market.

Although the general prospects are
not encouraging, Thai officials and
exporters should not be pessimistic. The
experience of an embargo the U.S. placed
on Thai textiles during part of 1985
showed that the industry's worst fears
did not come true. Although the overall
industry was naturally damaged by the
embargo and some firms later went bank-
rupt, the textile industry showed resil-
ience in shifting production ~nd finding
new markets. Consequently, the value of
textile exports did not tumble although
many textile businesses have become
cautious in their investment plans. It
is likely that the industry as a whole
can expand in the next few years in
spite of protectionist moves. The same
is true of some other Thai export indus-
tries.

To sustain economic growth through
manufactured exports amidst a harsher
world trade environment, Thai companies
must diversify both their products and
markets. The first generation of NICs
has been very successful at showing
great flexibility, and Thailand must
follow this example.

While Thai authorities have little or
no control over external obstacles such
as world economic conditions that could
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impede future growth, they can help
smooth Thailand's path to becoming a NIC
by following policies that would boost
export-oriented industries and remove
all remaining policy bias against them.

In the area of finance, Thailand must
maintain a flexible exchange rate for
its currency--there was a high price to
pay for previous rigidity in this area--
and must continue to allow free movement
of interest rates. It is important to
increase the level of domestic saving to
reduce reliance on foreign borrowing.
Thailand will certainly need a continued
flow of capital from abroad, but it must
try hard to have the bulk of that flow
in needed, useful equity investments and
not in borrowings adding to a debt level
that became uncomfortably high in the
mid-1980s. Along this line, the Board of
Investment (BOI) should review all its
policies and criteria for granting pro-
motional privileges to ensure that Thai-
land gets desirable investment. Previous
studies have concluded that many of the
projects that got BOI tax and other
assistance in the past could have gone
ahead even without it--suggesting that
these investments were already viable
and thus the Thai government suffered a
substantial tax foregone (important in
view of recent severe revenue short-
falls) by aiding them.

Just as Thailand will need continued
inflow of foreign capital in the next
few years, it will certainly require
continued and even expanded imports of
technology. The Thai private sector has
had woefully smqll investment in re-
search and development, and this must be
increased for companies to compete
internationally. The government should
provide a series of tax and other incen-
tives for companies to invest in R & D.
Thailand must boost its own technologi-
cal capabilities and particularly build
up sectors such as biotechnology where
the country should have a natural advan-
tage because of its large resource base.
The Thai private sector has been quick
to pick up on commercial opportunities
in the past, but weak in researching new
products. If companies working together
with government institutions can re-
search new products and processes with
commercial potential, entrepreneurs can
successfully develop them. With the
right policies and good cooperation,

Thailand can be more competitive
internationally in more areas--which
could contribute greatly to smoothing
the transition into a NIC.

It is natural that scientific research
should concentrate on areas where Thai-
land already has a strong comparative
advantage and resources. Work in bio-
technology, for example, could help
boost the already buoyant exports of
processed foods--the leading subsector
of manufacturing in terms of export.

For this series of papers, several
scenarios of growth and change through
1991 were prepared based on an economic
model and a set of assumptions. One of
the three scenarios specifically assumed
high-growth in food-processing exports
as this could be a driving force for
industrial growth. If such exports
increased 18%per year over 1986-1991,
then overall real economic growth could
average a solid 6.1% a year, compared
with 5.1% a year average foreseen in the
basic or baseline scenario that, among
other things, assumed that food-
processing exports would grow at only
6.8% per year. It is worth noting that
if the scenario with rapid food-
processing export growth held true, then
agriculture would be boosted greatly
(thanks to high demands for its pro-
ducts) and the sector would then still
have a greater share of GDPvalued-added
in 1991 than manufacturing.

The scenarios should give some cause
for optimism. Although the basic
scenario is arguably too optimistic
given likely world conditions--based on
extrapolation from an earlier period, it
presumes overall export growth of more
than 16%a year--the low scenario is not
too pessimistic. Assumingonly a gradual
increase in local investment and export
growth averaging 9% in some years and
12% in others, it foresees real growth
of GDPto average 3.8% in the period up
through 1991.

Thisarticle. bJritten by Mr. Richard Borsuk. is an
integrated summary of five papers from the project
Thailand's Transformation into a NebJly Industrialized
Country funded by NIRA. The topics and authors are
as fo1.1.0bJs: "OverviebJ" by Dr. TbJatchai Yongkittikul
and Dr. Paitoon Wiboonchutikula; "The Transformation
of production and Trade" by Dr. Atchara Wattananukit
and Dr. Juanjai Ajanant; "The Role of Science and
Technology" by Dr. Nathabhol Khanthachai and Dr. Wit
SatyarakbJit; "Macro-polocies and Finance" by Dr. Direk
patmasirioot; and "Industrialization. Employment.
Poverty and Income Distribution of Thai Households"
by Dr. Medhi KrongkaebJ.
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Thailand'sAgriculturalFuture: What are the Questions?

byAmmarSiamwalla

Thai agriculture is at a crossroad.
The dynamism shown in the past three
decades of expanding land frontiers and
burgeoning markets is at an end. De-
spite the lack of agreement on what the
future holds in store, past ways of
doing things, whether by farmers, bu-
reaucrats or foreign lenders, will no
loDger suffice. The following is an
attempt to peer into the future and to
surmise what the pertinent questions
will be, so that the issues can be fur-
ther explored.

The Output Mix

The last three decades saw an expan-
sion in Thai staple crops--rice, rubber,
maize, kenaf, sugarcane and cassava--
the speed of which was 3.2% per annum
from 1961 to 1971 and 2.3% from 1977 to
1984. With the gradual disappearance of
cultivable land and the overcapacity in
world production, of which few govern-
ments show a willingness to eliminate,
it is unlikely that such a rate of
expansion can be continued. Given that
Thailand has no comparative advantage in
subsidizing her agriculture and given
the inappropriateness of adopting land-
extensive commodities due to the disap-
pearance of cultivatable land, how then
does the Thai government cope with the
Thai farmers I moveaway from dependence
on cereal?

Recognizing the responsiveness of
Thai farmers, who rapidly switch crops
according to price signals, the task
facing the government is twofold: 1)
forecasting the type of crops which are
less likely to suffer from the overca-
pacity in the world markets and their
constraints, and 2) forecasting the
group of farmers most likely to switch
and finding the means of cushioning the
fall in income of those who cannot
switch.

Promising signs are showing for non-
traditional crops--fruits and vegeta-
bles, including garlic, onion and chil-

lies--whose value-added in 1985 almost
matched that of paddy. Twomajor char-
acteristics of these nontraditional
crops are worth noting: 1) unlike maize
and sugar, whose export quantity is
unlikely to affect the ruling world
prices, exports of nontraditional crops
may have an effect; and 2) most of these
commodities face quality requirements in
both foreign and domestic markets.

For exports, it was observed that
these products involve some technologi-
cal research and marketing research
which entails substantial capital re-
quirements. Furthermore, tasks of the
traders of these products are in many
aspects extremely complex, involving a
constant interchange of information on
market requirements and production capa-
bility of Thai farmers.

With these characteristics, the task
of the government with respect to these
commodities is to establish the rule of
the game, so that private entrepreneurs
can, on their own, do the research and
development and have the opportunity to
capture the benefit resulting from their
efforts. The issue is identical to that
of intellectual property rights.

Livestock and inland fishery is an-
other sector which shows a steady rate
of growth averaging about 3.7% per annum
from 1950 to 1985. Due to the exhaus-
tion of natural resources and the avail-
ability of technology overseas, develop-
ment has turned away from a natural
resource based system of production to a
more "cultural" system. Poultry is a
case in point where large-scale produc-
tion has replaced chicken raised on-farm
which is now of little importance. A
similar phenomena was observed for
swine although at a slower pace due to
the residual restriction that remains on
the movement of meat and on slaughter-
ing. The case of inland fisheries is
inadequately documented but a steady
growth was observed between 1950 to
1975; thereafter the industry has suf-
fered from overproduction and disease.
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For the future growth of livestock
one encounters the question of adequate
supply of protein feed, one of the few
food sources for which Thailand is defi-
cient. What is required is a technolog-
ical assessment of the future protein
supply situation: What possibilities
exist for production of soybean, ground
nuts, sunflower and other protein
sources? And will Thailand continue to
have comparative disadvantage in these
products into the next decade and
beyond?

The cattle subsection requires fur-
ther attention, even though it uses
extensive amounts of land, in which
Thailand is about to reach its ceiling,
and this subsector employs little of
labor which is abundant in Thailand.

land and labor

For the remainder of this century
less idle cultivable land will become
available and continuing strong agricul-
tural production through expansion of
cultivable area cannot be expected.
Taking into account the external market
prospect for major crops, Thailand is
expected to move into using relatively
little land per unit of output resulting
from a general slowdownof the expansion
in demandfor land to parallel the slow-
down in the expansion of its supply.

One difficult issue is land use in
the rainfed area. While forestry devel-
opment appears to be ecologically desir-
able in rainfed areas, it poses a prob-
lem of low labor demandwhich does not
contribute muchoutwards employment. It
therefore appears that forestry devel-
opment will become economically viable
towards the end of this century.

Agriculture has been an important
source of employment in the 1960s and
1970s when field crop production engaged
a large portion of the rural population.
In the future, this phenomenonwill no
longer suffice given a falling world
price for the major field crops. Two
possibilities are left to the field crop
farmers:

Scenario I. If nonagricultural employ-
ment expands sufficiently, then more
households will find it worthwhile to
abandon agriculture altogether, and take
up full time residence in the urban
area, presumably around greater Bangkok.

Scenario 11. If nonagricultural em-
ployment fails to expand, then many
farmers will attempt to avoid a fall in
income, either by clearing new lands (a
continuation of past practices) or by
intensifying the labor input per unit of
land. Without any increase in factor
productivity, such a path involves a
decline in implicit wages.

The task of the government is two-
fold: (I) to ensure that policies in the
nonagricultural sector are not biased
against labor and (2) to emphasize agri-
cultural research that increases the
yield potentials of Thai farmers.

Capital and Technology
For the public sector in the last

four decades, there has been a massive
investment in irrigation systems many
of which were designed for rice farming.
Given the dim prospect for rice, the
pace of investment in this area cannot
continue. The emphasis is nowon the
rehabilitation of the existing irriga-
tion systems to maximize their efficien-
cy and to increase their flexibility to
grow crops other than rice.

For the private sector, muchof the
long-term investment has involved: (a)
clearing new land, (b) growing perennial
trees and (c) increasing the number of
livestock. A new investment that is
expected is to adapt the water control
system at the field level. In this
connection, very little long-term credit
is obtained from outside the farm even
from the informal sector. One solution
to the shortage of long-term credit lies
in the success of the full titling of
agricultural land so that it can be used
for collateral.

With technology, the private sector
has been active in research and develop-
ment in responding to the rising demand,
i.e., in fruits, vegetables and poultry.
The role of the public sector should,
therefore, be devoted to the research
and development for other commodities--
staples--which are not in the interest
of the private sector but of importance
to a large number of farm households.
In the absence of new lands and if non-
agricultural employment fails to grow
sufficiently, the only sensible solution
is intensification. Thus, public re-
search for new technology should con-
tinue despite the dim prospect.
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What are the Main Questions?

1. The position taken here is that the
staple crops have a rather dismal fu-
ture, but that there is the potential
for growth in the fruit, vegetable, and
livestock sectors. The first questions
that have to be addressed are: What is
the relative size of these sectors in
land use, labor and capital? And, what
impact will their growth have on these
markets?
2. The questions raised by the expansion
of tree crops (fruits and nonfruits)
have not been systematically addressed
in any previous study, except in the
case of rubber.
3. The livestock sector will demand
increasing amounts of protein feed. How
will these be met in the future? Through
imports or domestic production? If
through domestic production, then what
protein crops hold the most promise?
4. The allocation of rural labor be-
tween farm and off-farm employment has
been very deeply studied, so that we now
have a macro picture on off-farm employ-
ment. This is not so in the allocation
of labor amongcrops, e.g., between what
farmers regard as primary crops and

their secondary crops. What then is the
decision by which households allocate
this labor and the market process that
links different households?
5. Although this does not directly
pertain to agriculture, howmuch non-
agricultural employment is there of the
kind that will admit workers who still
wish to retain a stake in agriculture?
Is it possible that there will be very
large increases of people who abandon
that stake altogether and become full-
fledged urban workers?
6. How can a credit system that can
administer long-term credit for farmers
be created? How far does titling of
land go towards solving the long term
credit problem?
7. What is the optimal organizational
arrangement that will promote innovation
and exports in the fruit and vegetable
sectors?

This essay was written by Dr. Anrmr
SiaJTIlJO..lla in response to request by the Re-
gionaL Mission in Bangkok of the WorLd Bank
to produce a paper focusing on key factors
affecting Thai agricuLture. Copies of the
paper are avaiLabLe from the PubLications
Office at TDRI. Dr. Armnar is the Program
Director of the AgricuLture and RuraL DeveLop-
ment Program at TDRI.

GrowthwithoutAdjustment:Thailand1973- 1982*

Thailand's adjustment experience has
been characterized by rapid economic
growth without much adjustment to the
1973 oil price increase and ensuing
worldwide recession. Looking more close-
ly, it was found that the country bene-
fited from several favorable "shocks"
(e.g., the expenditure from the U.S.
military bases during the early 701S,
the abundance in agricultural land, and

* "Growth withoutAdjustment: ThaiLand 1973-
1982" was the topic of an in-house seminar
presented at TDRI by Dr. Shantayanan Devarajan,
from Harvard University and the WorLd Bank.
The paper, co-authored by Dr. Hector Sierra
of the WorLd Bank, is part of the WorLd Bank
Research Project No. 672-74, adjustment in
OiL Importing Countries.

the rise in agricultural export prices)
and borrowed heavily in world capital
markets during the 1973-82 period.
Devarajan and Sierra attempted to assess
this experience in a quantitative frame-
work.

Using a six-sector general equilib-
rium model of the Thai economy (which
tracked the behavior of several key
variables reasonably well), Devarajan
and Sierra showed that the favorable
external circumstances contributed lit-
tle to Thailandls economic growth in the
1973-82 period. Moreover, these factors
did not mitigate the need for adjust-
ment. The harm done by higher import
prices in the 1970's outweighed the
beneficial effects of these favorable
shocks.
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Turning to the external debt, Devara-
jan and Sierra found considerable evi-
dence that Thailand's borrowing strategy
was not optimal. Their model shows that
Thailand could have achieved the same
1982 capital stock with less debt had it
adjusted its profile of borrowing over
the decade. Finally, taking the level
of investment as given, it was shown
that significant gains could have been
achieved had the composition of invest-
ment been allowed to respond to the
profitability of capital in each sector.
This would have resulted in a shift of
resources towards the tradeables sector,
a much lower foreign debt and a more
equitable distribution.

What lessons can be drawn from this
exercise for adjustment in other oil-
importing countries? First, it is like-
ly that favorable, temporary shocks do
little to counteract the need for ad-
justment to a permanent change in the
external environment. Second, while
borrowing abroad does postpone adjust-
ment, the tendency to over borrow can be
quite costly. In general, it appears as
if a period of rapid increase in foreign
debt should be followed by a period of
decreased borrowing to facilitate debt-
service payments. Third, an ambitious

investment program may not be inconsis-
tent with adjustment. As demonstrated
by Devarajan and Sierra, the mix of
investments, rather than the volume, can
play a crucial role in determining the
outcome for the economy.

As for implications for Thai economic
policy, there is no question that the
economy turned in an impressive perfor-
mance during the 19701S. However, this
was at a cost of sizeable debt-service
payments and slower growth in the fol-
lowing decade. Devarajan and Sierra
have shown that the economywould have
been better off with a different time
profile of foreign borrowing and a dif-
ferent sectoral allocation of invest-
ment. In the latter case, moreover, the
signals for a better investment alloca-
tion were given by the intersectoral
returns to capital. Thus, policy makers
in Thailand maywish to promote an en-
vironment where investible resources can
flow easily to where their current pro-
fitability is highest. According to
Devarajan and Sierra, this leads not
just to faster growth but--because it is
the tradeables sector that will attract
this investment--also to lower borrowing
and improved income distribution.

PreliminaryResultson Tax Reformin Thailand

In a later TORI seminar, Devarajah
presented some preliminary results on tax
reform in Thail and based on the same si x-
sector general equil ibrium model. Developing
countries in general, and Thailand inpartic...
ular, operate under certain constraInts when
it comesto tax reform. First, the govern-
ment continues to need revenue, so that any
change in the tax system should at the very
least be IIrevenue-neutralll. Second, adminis-
trative constraints prevent the. imposition of
undistorting, IIlump-sumlltaxes. As a result,
Thailand is replete with a variety of taxeS
-- import tariffs, business taxes, income
taxes, etc. -- most of which affect theallo-
cative efficiency of the economy. The
question for tax reform is, therefore, IIwhat
are the least-distorting taxes that take
account of the revenue and administratIve
constraints of the economy?1I

In his seminar, Devarajan first presented
some simulation results on the impact Of
small changes in indirect taxes on the
economy. For example, an increase in tariffs

on imported intermediate goods wi11 lower the
overall. Qompetitiveness of the economy by
raisill.g costs to producers in a IIcascadingll
manner. Tariffs on consumer goods imports,
by contrast, will have a less deleterious
effect. Next, Devarajan looked at lIoptimalll,
revenue-neutral taxes. The main insight here
is that the pattern of optimal taxes depend
cructally on which other taxes in the economy
remain unchanged. For instance, if the
existing indirect taxes distort the level of
agricultural exports (by acting as an
effective export tax), then the optimal
tariff on intermediate goods maybeinegative,
to counteract this distortion. In general,
Devarajan conQludedthat the use of rules-of-
thumb based on IIfirst-bestll economies (like
unifying tariff rates across the board) can
be misleadIng in a IIsecond-bestll context.
Ratber, tax reforrn.should proceed by taking
explicit account of the constraints facing
the economy and its underlying economic
structure.
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Managementfor Development

byPaichitrUathavikul

Activities of the public sector in
terms of government policies and actions
have, obviously, an important impact on
the course of economic and social devel-
opment in Thailand. Over the years
there has grown a sense of dissatisfac-
tion with the role of the public sector
and a felt-need for administrative re-
form. Actually, high-level attempts at
administrative reform are not new in
Thailand. A national committee, under
various names, has been in existence for
27 years since the time of Marshal
Sarit, charged with the responsibility
of overseeing the overall process of
administrative reform. Concrete results
are, however, few and far between with
little evident impact on the bureaucracy
and the managementsystem as a whole.

Various factors contribute to this
lack of success, but space does not
permit a comprehensive analysis of these
factors. For our present purpose, let
us single out three factors for a brief
discussion in order to shed light on
some of the fundamental problems of
reform as so far carried out. The first
problem is that the goal of reform has
always been global in nature so that,
operationally, it has not been possible
to set meaningful and realistic objec-
tives and targets. Administrative reform
for what? The question remains unan-
swered, and at times it would appear
that reform was being pursued for its
own sake. There appears to be a broad
consensus for the need for reform but
there is much less interest in expending
intellectual energy to define the pur-
pose and scope of the reform to be for-
mulated and implemented. The problem
has, in short, never been properly de-
fined.

A second problem lies in the formal-
istic nature of reform as pursued up to
now. Attention has been focussed almost
exclusively on the form and not the
substance of the reform process. The
reform effort can be likened to that of
shuffling empty boxes around. Sections

and divisions are moved around, new
departments created, and once in a
while, a new ministry may be created or
abolished. And all these "reforms" have
been carried out without any visible
effect on the operations of the agencies
or units involved. This is so because
the reforms have had little, if any,
relationship to the process of adminis-
tration.

A third problem stems from the lack
of continuity and political will in the
reform process. A new national commit-
tee would be put in place every time
there was a change of government so that
continuity was completely lacking. As
for political will, it is obvious that
administrative reform is a complex and
sensitive affair, and politicians have
had enough problems of their ownwithout
taking on the entrenched bureaucracy.

In this kind of situation, what can
be done about administrative reform to
make it more meaningful and effective?
The answers stem from the three key
factors mentioned above. Firstly, the
goal of reform must be narrowed downand
clearly specified so that operational
targets can be evolved. Secondly, reform
efforts must be directed at the process
of administration and managementand not
its form. Thirdly, there must be suffi-
cient political support both in terms of
continuity and real commitment on the
part of the government.

In this paper we shall address only
the first two problems--the third prob-
lem will have to be dealt with as a
process of consensus building among
government leaders and senior government

Dr. Paichitr Uathaviku7, lUaS formerly the
Deputy Minister of Finance, a member of the
NESDBand the National Economic Policy Committee,
and the Executive Director of the World Bank. He
is currently Project Adviser to the Management
of Economic and Social Development Project at
TDRI. Dr. Thinapan Nakata, former Dean of the
School of Public Administration, NIDA, and
currently an adviser to the Prime Minister, is
Project Director of the Management of Economic
and Social Development Project at TDRI.
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officials. At the request of the govern-
ment, TDRI has undertaken a project on
liThe Managementof Economicand Social
Development". The first phase of the
project, being funded by UNDP, started
in August of last year and is scheduled
to be completed in one year. It is
basically an attempt to develop a frame-
work for the development of a comprehen-
sive reform program for development
management, a test run of research ap-
proaches and methodology, and prelimi-
nary investigation of selected basic
problem areas. Phase 11 of the project
will take three years and is essentially
an attempt to formulate a program to
improve the managementsystem as a whole
and will cover four substantive areas,
namely, (1) central policy and staff
agencies, (2) central line agencies, (3)
local government, and, (4) the private
sector. The research framework has been
completed and results of the test runs
expected by the end of the month. These
will be evaluated at a workshop to be
conducted in March of this year.

The research approach attempts to
deal with the two basic problem areas
outlined above. The questions of problem
definition is tackled with reference to
the structure of the Thai economy in the
context of the world economy. Because
of the high degree of its openness and
structural rigidities, the Thai economy
has not been able to deal effectively
with the rapid changes that have been
taking place in the external environ-
ment. The problem is created, essential-
ly, by the interaction between the open
nature of the economyand the internal
rigidities, leading to a lack of ade-
quate responses in both the areas of
minimizing adverse impacts and exploit-
ing new opportunities created by change.
Fromthis basic nature of the Thai econ-
omy, three managementrequirements have
been established, namely, flexibility,
capacity, and efficiency of resource
utilization. These requirements are
interpreted in a pragmatic manner, in
the context of satisfying (as against
optimization), within a framework of
political bargaining as the mechanism
for the resolution of problems. This
approach is not very tidy or elegant,
but it has the virtue of being realistic
in the context of the Thai political and
administrative systems.

The focus of the analysis is the
managementprocess and in order to
operationalize the research, this pro-
cess has been decomposed into three sub-
processes, viz., the decision-making
process, the implementation process, and
the resource managementprocess. These
processes do not, however, take place in
a vacuum, and in order to anchor them to
the system under study, a fourth vari-
able has been added, namely, the bureau-
cratic environment. Together these con-
stitute the four "key" variables of the
system which will be utilized in the
study of the managementsystem as well
as a number of selected components of
the system. The functional relationship
among these four variables is shown in
graphic form below.

Funqtional Relationships
among Key Variables
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A "representative sample has been
selected for study mainly through the
use of the case study method. Results
from the study of individual agencies
and units will be used as inputs for a
comparative analysis leading to general-
izations for the managementsystem as a
whole. To ensure that recommendations
for reform are pragmatic, a parallel set
of key policy decisions will be made in
conjunction with the set of recommenda-
tions. This dual treatment will help to
impose the necessary discipline on the
researchers as well as making it clear
what key decisions would be required on
the part of the government. It is ex-
pected that the second phase of the
project will commencein August of this
year.
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An Analysisof ForeignBarriersto Exportsof Thailand

by JuanjaiAjanant
and

PaitoonWiboonchutikula

With the exception of a few decades
after World War 11, the urge to create
trade barriers to try to solve internal
economic problems has been with us
throughout modern history. Economists
trained under the comparative cost
advantage doctrine have fought against
restrictive trade measures. Although
some battles have been won, the war
against protectionism is far from over.

The current wave of protectionist
sentiment--fanned by politicians blaming
imports for domestic economic woes--
gained strength following the oil crises
of the 1970s and the world recession of
the early 1980s. This latest phase of
protectionism differs in some ways from
previous ones. Traditionally, countries
discouraged particular imports by put-
ting heavy tariff duties on them. But
statistics show that multilateral trade
negotiations have been surprisingly suc-
cessful in cutting tariffs. Between the
first round of pre-GATTtalks in 1934
and the end of the Tokyo Round in 1979,
U.S. tariff rates declined to 21%of the
levels of the 1930s. Tariffs imposed by
the EEC and Japan have also dropped
markedly.

But as tariff rates have come down,
new types of non-tariff barriers (NTBs)
have gone up. In general, the burden
added by NTBshas more than offset the
gains from low tariffs. A recent World
Bank report said that the extent of NTBs
more than doubled in the U.S. and rose
by almost 40%in the EEC between 1980
and 1983.

In a paper for the Asian Development
Bank--of which a brief summaryis given
here--an evaluation is made on the
impact of NTBson key Thai exports.

Dr. Juanjai Ajanant and Dr. Paitoon Jliboon-
chutikuLa are both Research Fellows in the
Industry, Trade and International Economic
Relation Program at TDRI.

Data from the United Nations (Confer-
ence on Trade and DeveIopment (UNCTAD)
and the Thai Ministry of Commerceconfirm
that nominal tariff rates are applicable
to Thai products in major foreign
markets. But there are also numerous
NTBsin the three biggest markets of the
U.S., the EECand Japan.

In the U.S., there are three types of
NTBs: (a) internal regulations and laws,
such as thos~ regarding health and sani-
tation, (b) quotas on the volume of
certain types of imports, and (c) tariff
quotas, which apply a higher tariff on a
particular item after imports from one
country have reached a certain level.
Canned tuna, for example, faces a tariff
quota, while sugar faces a regular quota
applied on both a global and country
basis.

The EECuses the following types of
NTBs: (a) global quotas, (b) minimum
import pricing, (c) value quotas which
limit the capital outflow for importing
a particular item and (d) volume quotas.
There are also indirect tariffs: for
example, a duty is levied on the sugar
content in canned pineapple.

Japan1s NTBs are considered very
susceptible to administrative change at
short notice. Apart from global quotas
and import levies, Japan often applies
value quotas based on both daily and
monthly control. Japan has also at times
discriminated against one supplier of a
product. Thailand was directly affected
by this type of NTB; for years until
1986, Japan assessed a higher duty on
Thai boneless chicken than on the same
product from the U.S.

The increasing use of value quotas is
particularly noteworthy, as this kind of
NTB works strongly in favor of the
imposing country. A supplier, when faced
with a value quota, must offer low
prices to outbid the competition. Thus,
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the value quota in effect sets a minimum
price for imports. It also ensures that
an imposing country will not have an
overwhelming expenditure or deficit on a
particular item. Given these merits, it
is not surprising that more countries
are using this type of quota. Japan
seems to be the first to apply this NTB
on a daily and monthly basis. The EEC
system is based on the annual value of a
product.

The papeF looks at howNTBsin the
major world markets affect six Thai
exports--rice, garments, sugar, tapioca,
frozen marine products and boneless
chicken. Due to limited space, this
summary touches mainly on the first
four; all six are covered in detail in
the full paper.

RICE: Since 1950, only an annual
average of 4%of world rice production
has been traded internationally. Since
the percentage is so small, any move by
a sizable exporter to alter prices will
have a big impact on the whole trade.
Hence, it was not surprising that recent
U.S. moves to boost exports by subsidiz-
ing its rice farmers--which could be
considered a type of non-tariff barrier
to other countries ability to export--
have affected world prices and the
largest exporter, Thailand.

The U.S. Food Security Act (1985)
created a third type of subsidy for
American rice farmers on top of the two
they already had. It established a "loan
marketing repayment rate enabling
farmers to repay only a fraction of
loans. This and other subsidies allowed
once-costly U.S. rice to match lower
Thai prices. The effect was felt by
Thailand prior to the first announcement
by the U.S. Agriculture Department last
April 15 on a "world price" to be used
in formulas for implementing the law.
The world price for long-grained rice
fell from US$280 per ton to US$230 by
April.

Initially, Thailand feared the U.S.
law would cut both Thai export volume
and value. In fact, the Thai volume was
maintained at close to 4.5 million tons,
but earnings were down--and the U.S.
move was a factor. Our estimate shows
that Thailand lost at least US$40a ton
on 3.1 million tons exported between

April and November1986, or more than
US$120million.

It is difficult to state that the
U.S. rice policy was designed to affect
Thailand adversely, but the act did harm
Thai rice earnings.

Japan1s policies also adversely af-
fect Thai rice. Japan is self-sufficient
in rice but at a very high cost as its
rice farmers get heavy subsidies;
Japan1s production cost is more than
double the world price. Japanese acade-
mics have calculated that if Japan had
withdrawn the subsidies amounting to
230% in the late 1970s, the country
would have had to import between one
million and two millions tons of rice
annually--boosting the world market, so
increasing Thai export volumes and
earnings. With the subsidies in place,
Japan1s rice policies have hurt Thai-
land.

GARMENTS:In recent decades, devel-
oping countries have supplied a growing
quantity of world garments. Thailand,
which has had rapidly rising exports, is
in the second tier of developing country
suppliers after the first tier which
includes Hong Kong, Taiwan, South Korea,
Singapore, Brazil and China.

Although Thai exports account for
less than 2%of the U.S. market, they
have been big enough to spark reaction.
In 1984, the U.S. CommerceDepartment
initiated an investigation into Thai
garments after the domestic industry
filed a petition. As a result, a coun-
tervailing duty (CVD)of 1.23%was put
on Thai garments. In September 1985, the
U.S. imposed an embargo on Thai imports
because the Thais had exceeded volume
limits set by a bilateral agreement. The
embargo was lifted two months later
after Thailand agreed to adjustments in
the agreement that meant substantial
cuts in the annual quota allocations for
1986-1988. All told, the export quota
loss amounted to between 10 million and
15 million square yards.

In the EEC, members sign separate
agreements with Thailand setting a maxi-
mumlimit for each product line. The EEC
has not applied a CVDon Thai garments.
In 1981, the EECinitiated a measure to
block surges in garment imports from
ASEAN countries, ASEANmembers got it
ro 11ed back.
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SUGAR: Thai sugar exports have
been affected by different types of
barriers at different times. Thailand
was a memberof the International Sugar
Agreement which, until expiring in 1985,
governed part of world trade and allo-
cated export quotas to signatories.

At one time, Thailand exported
sizable volumes to the U.S., which al-
lowed their entry under a GSPscheme. In
1980, however, Thailand exceeded the
permitted I"lmits and lost GSP benefits.
That factor plus the U.S. imposition of
global quotas have caused Thai exports
to the U.S. to plunge to one-tenth the
previous level, causing tens of millions
of baht in losses. The EEC's subsidizes
for members' sugar beet production and
exports has been one cause of low world
sugar prices. Meanwhile, the community
has an 80 percent tariff on imports and
has not given any GSP(Generalized Sys-
tems of Preferences) privileges. The
various measures add up to barriers to
exports by Thailand and other developing
countries. In 1985, the World Bank esti-
mated that OECD(Organization for Econo-
mic Co-operation and Development) sugar
policies have caused losses of several
billion dollars for developing coun-
tries.

TAPIOCA: Since 1970, Thailand has
dominated world tapioca trade, supplying
about 85%of demand. Exports to the EC
expanded rapidly in the 1970s as the
farmers there found tapioca pellets a
far cheaper source of protein for animal
feed than locally-produced grain.

After years of allowing free imports,
the EC in 1977 decided to regulate Thai
shipments; since then, three bilateral
agreements fixing limits have been
signed. They have been based on volun-
tary export restraints (VERs). Studies
have indicated that Thailand would gain
from a return to free trade.

Thai frozen marine products have been
well received in Japan, but the Japanese
have consistently imported barely more
than 50%of the annual 7,000 tons it has
agreed to take in recent years. This has
stemmedfrom Japan's policy of diversi-
fying sources of supply so as not to
become too reliant on one supplier.
Japan has also imposed other NTBs
including value quotas with daily and
monthly control.

Thailand is a highly competitive
producer of chicken, but it has faced
discrimination in Japan, one of the
major importers. However, the situation
improved when Japan ended its policy of
charging a higher tariff on Thai chicken
than other imports. This plus changes in
the yen-dollar exchange rate have
boosted Thai export.

While protectionism is rife in OECD
countries, it would be very unfair not
to point out that developing countries
are also guilty of imposing many bar-
riers. The most common reasons LDCs
(less developed countries) erect them
are for revenue collection (as trade
taxes are easier to collect than others)
and protection of import-substitution
industries.

Study of the policies of Thailand's
ASEAN partners (as detailed in the
paper) shows that all except Singapore
have high tariff rates and substantial
NTBs. Thailand, too, has imposed NTBs
such as licensing arrangements. Despite
efforts to reduce barriers such as the
ASEAN Preferential Treatment Agreement
(PTA), intra-ASEAN trade remains for
from satisfactory. Important commodities
not under the PTAface high tariffs and
barriers.

Developing countries have partici-
pated marginally in past GATTmeetings,
but they have benefited from concessions
negotiated there. LDCsmust end their
"free ride and take an active part in
future talks. If they do not, they may
face a harsher trading system.

At the ASEANlevel, there must be
serious tackling of the problem of NTBs.
If ASEANlowers tariffs but not NTBs,
regional economic integration will not
be realized.

At home, Thailand must be prepared to
reduce its own NTBsto induce other
countries to lower their barriers.
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